Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club 
on 3rd November 2022
PRESENT: Councillors; R Flood, G France, M France, S Grime, D Hardy, 
C Howard, K Jones, A Perry, S Perry and J Taylor
Also, in attendance and Mr. B Golding.

	22.103
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillors A Crompton and L Lynch. County Councillor A Cullens also sent his apologies.


	22.0104 
	Membership

An advert for the vacancy created following Chris France’s resignation was currently in place, the closing date was the following week.


	22.0105 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 6th October were approved as a correct record. Subject to amendments at 22 100 to read …dilapidated stiles... and also… fence was moved regularly... 
Proposed S Perry
Seconded M France
Carried unanimously


	22.0106 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(22.93) Following a query it was explained that ‘the Pad’ was the local name for a section of footpath which ran between Withnell and Abbey Village adjacent to the railway line.
(22.94) Councillor Dr M France reported that the application for development at Brandwood Fold Farm had now been withdrawn. In a reply from LCC Highways it appeared that LCC had never been asked about exit from the development on to the A 674.

(22.94) Councillor Dr M France reported that Dr Brade’s family had requested that a commemorative plaque be put on the bench at Fellstone Vale. There was a discussion about the siting of benches along Railway Park. The Borough had agreed to the Parish Council siting benches along Railway Park, it was agreed to plan this in the Spring.
Councillor A Perry expressed regret that the opportunity to have a bench provided had been missed.
(22.94) It was believed that the asbestos, which had been fly-tipped on Quarry Road had now been removed.

(22.94) The Little Tiger at Abbey Village was now closed. It appeared that they may be moving into premises the Oak Tree premises.

(22.98) The first session of the ‘Warm Hub’ at Hillside Methodist Church was the following day. One had been held at St Joseph’s Club so far with 7 attending the initial session. There was a discussion on suitable advertising locations such as the Chemists and the Health Centre.

(22.98) Councillor S Perry reported that Councillor Lynch had mentioned that participants to the Wicker Workshops were being charged £15 per head.

(22.100) Councillor S Perry reminded the Council of the commitment to plant trees on Railway Park, now was the best time for planting. Councillor Perry reported that another tree had fallen along Dick Lane, other appeared to be dying. All the trees had TPO’s. Councillor Dr M France agreed to ask the Borough’s Tree Officer to visit and liaise with the landowner.
Previously the Parish Council had paid for eleven trees but only 3 had taken.



	22.0107 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France provided a verbal report referring to;
The Parliamentary Boundary Review was due to report later in the month.
The ‘Local Plan’ Review consultation was to commence on the 16th December for 8 weeks. Drop-in sessions were to be arranged, it would also be possible to respond online. There was a discussion on the local arrangements and parliamentary power on housing numbers.

There had been concerns raised regarding the bus service to Parklands High school. There was a discussion on the arrangements. LCC had been contacted.

Progress with the ‘Food Club’ models was explained. Chorley Buddies were involved and were liaising with the ‘Warm Hubs’ to co-ordinate support. There was a discussion on the local need and the possible use of other premises.

The dry-stone walls at Lodge Bank were still in a poor state and the area damaged by horses the previous year had not been repaired satisfactorily. Councillor Dr M France would contact Chris Walmsley of the Borough to chase up repairs.
Sean Blake from the Borough had visited Lodge Bank and it had been agreed the whole walkway was a problem. The Borough planned to replace the walkway and were looking at a scheme which included an aluminium frame.
Highway issues had included line of sight and speed on Bury Lane. The use of Bury Lane by HGV’s was discussed, signage had been previously discussed but there were national criteria for the erection of signage, which in this case was on the A674. The access arrangements were explained.
There had also been issues with parking on double yellow lines on Chapel Street.

Daffodil bulbs had been donated by the Borough. Councillor Hardy reported they had all been planted at Withnell Fold and Lodge Bank.

A complaint about the smell of dogs at Abbey Village had been received and breeding alleged. The property at Sunny View had been visited by the Environmental Health team, they had not found any animal health issues but had suggested the use of some different cleaning products. 

Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.

	22.0108 
	Flood Group Update

Councillor Flood reported on the progress with the Flood Group. The Michael Kirby report which had focussed on the issues at the top of the village had been shared.

Another meeting of the Group was to be held later in the month but as yet few of those invited had responded.
Following the last meeting the follow up had pointed to a web site whish had a range of equipment and support that residents could implement themselves.

It was clarified that the number of properties affected was between 6 and 8.

Councillor Dr M France reported that some drains on Withnell Fold Old Road had been cleaned.
It was reported that there was an area adjacent to Railway Park which had chickens and was in a poor state of repair. There was a stream running through the land. Due to the concerns raised it was agreed to ask Environmental Health to visit.



	22.0109 
	Platinum Jubilee Legacy

It was agreed to re-visit this item at the next meeting.

Councillor Grime reported on the community event and planting of a tree in Belmont.


	22.0110 
	Audit Report

The Council noted receipt of the Internal Audit Report, a follow up report was anticipated.
The report stated:

- Section 2, Box 7 for the current year does not agree to Boxes 1+2+3-(4+5+6) and an adequate explanation has not been provided by the smaller authority. - The prior year accounts were prepared on an income and expenditure basis, but should have been restated on a receipts and payments basis in the prior year column of Section 2 for comparative purposes. 

Other matters not affecting our opinion which we draw to the attention of the authority: We note that the smaller authority did not comply with Regulation 15 of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 as it failed to make proper provision during the year 2022/23 for the exercise of public rights, since the notice regarding the period for the exercise of public rights was not published before the start of the period. As a result, the smaller authority must answer ‘No’ to Assertion 4 of the Annual Governance Statement for 2022/23 and ensure that it makes proper provision for the exercise of public rights during 2023/24.


	22.0111 
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2022 -Work undertaken in October

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; Abbey Village, Railway Road, Railway Park (3 days)

General repairs/Maintenance

Treat and repair bench 

Rebuild bench Withnell Fold

Re-stain bench Dole Lane (1 day)

Drainage
Withnell Fold, (1 day)

Dole Lane (1day)

Grass cutting/Strimming
Various benches/paths/ (2 days)

Clearing leaves & weeds

Withnell Fold (1day)

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Daffodil bulb collection and planting (1 day)

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Liaise with landowners re hedge cutting

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day



	22.0112 
	Correspondence

Correspondence received since the last meeting

Various Chorley Council papers
Trading Standards Consumer alerts

LCC Parish & Town Council Conference invite 12th November 

LCC Speed Management-Spid Policy & procedure

Chorley Council Play and Open Spaces Fund

LCC Moving Traffic consultation

Chorley Council Remembrance Sunday arrangements

LCC Attachment to lighting columns information
It was confirmed that a ‘Tidy Up’ was planned for late spring.

As some equipment had been removed at Lodge Bank it was suggested that the Chorley Play and Open Spaces Fund be looked at as a means of getting replacement equipment. It was explained that some fencing for the toddler’s area was currently planned.

	22.0113 
	Grant Application
There were 2 applications for grants.
An application had been received from St Joseph’s Club to help with the funding for their ‘Warm Welcoming Spaces’ sessions.

The application was for £600

Following discussion on the arrangements and other sources of funding It was unanimously agreed to award the £600 requested.

Proposed K Jones

Seconded A Perry

Carried unanimously


	22.0114 
	Planning Applications since last meeting
· First floor side extension including dormer windows to front and rear 
1A Windsor Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8PX

Ref. No: 22/01095/FULHH | Received: Sat 15 Oct 2022 | Validated: Mon 17 Oct 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Erection of agricultural building and associated development for the keeping of livestock 
Crossfields Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BH

Ref. No: 22/01092/FUL | Received: Fri 14 Oct 2022 | Validated: Mon 24 Oct 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Erection of a detached garage (resubmission of planning application ref: 22/00269/FUL) 
East Barn Heights Farm Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8SJ

Ref. No: 22/01072/FUL | Received: Tue 11 Oct 2022 | Validated: Tue 11 Oct 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Minor non material amendment to planning permission ref: 21/01449/FULHH (Erection of single storey extension to rear of property including a porch) to amend the design of the porch roof
24 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA

Ref. No: 22/01042/MNMA | Received: Tue 04 Oct 2022 | Validated: Tue 04 Oct 2022 | Status: Granted

· Erection of detached timber outbuilding 
The Shippon Pike Lowe Brinscall Chorley PR6 8SR

Ref. No: 22/01037/FULHH | Received: Sun 02 Oct 2022 | Validated: Sun 02 Oct 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Application for a lawful development certificate for the conversion of 2no. dwellinghouses to 1no. dwellinghouse with internal works and some minor external changes 
3 Railway Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8RD

Ref. No: 22/01021/CLPUD | Received: Wed 28 Sep 2022 | Validated: Wed 19 Oct 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Single storey rear extension and attached glazed canopy 
5 Quarry Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8RB

Ref. No: 22/01014/FULHH | Received: Tue 27 Sep 2022 | Validated: Tue 27 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· First floor rear extension, single storey rear extension, and alterations to exterior openings 
1 Abbeystead Gardens Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8EF

Ref. No: 22/01011/FULHH | Received: Mon 26 Sep 2022 | Validated: Mon 26 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Erection of 2no. detached dwellings 
Land Between 20 And Mereside Oakmere Avenue Withnell

Ref. No: 22/01004/FUL | Received: Thu 22 Sep 2022 | Validated: Thu 22 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
Decided October 2022

· Minor non material amendment to planning permission ref: 21/01449/FULHH (Erection of single storey extension to rear of property including a porch) to amend the design of the porch roof
24 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA

Ref. No: 22/01042/MNMA | Received: Tue 04 Oct 2022 | Validated: Tue 04 Oct 2022 | Status: Granted

· Erection of four detached dwellings with garages, associated means of access and alterations to the existing farmhouse following the demolition of existing buildings
Brandwood Fold Farm Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8JB

Ref. No: 22/00915/FUL | Received: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Validated: Thu 01 Sep 2022 | Status: Withdrawn

· Part two storey / part single storey side extension including first floor balcony to the side (south) elevation (following demolition of existing single storey side extension)
18 Fellstone Vale Withnell Chorley PR6 8UE

Ref. No: 22/00916/FULHH | Received: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Validated: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Status: Granted

· Change of use of first floor from residential (Use Class C3) to cafe (Use Class E) and part single storey, part first floor rear extension
26 Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DD

Ref. No: 22/00804/FUL | Received: Mon 25 Jul 2022 | Validated: Tue 09 Aug 2022 | Status: Granted

· Erection of garden outbuilding/garage (following demolition of existing detached garage)
32 And 33 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA

Ref. No: 22/00476/FUL | Received: Sat 30 Apr 2022 | Validated: Wed 29 Jun 2022 | Status: Granted

· Conversion of the existing building to three dwellings and the erection of six new dwellings to the rear following demolition of the existing extensions
Little Tiger Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DA

Ref. No: 22/00413/FUL | Received: Fri 08 Apr 2022 | Validated: Fri 08 Apr 2022 | Status: Granted

Councillor S Perry queried the enforcement arrangements at Pike Low.

Councillor Dr M France explained that the development at 26 Bolton Rd Abbey Village was to be a Delicatessen.

There was a discussion on the arrangements for planning and the commencement of development.



	22.0115 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor K Jones reported on the excellent work undertaken on the Nature Reserve at Withnell Fold. A lot of work had been undertaken. Thanks were expressed.

Councillor Jones also reported that Withnell Fold ‘Tidy Up’ day was to be held at the weekend 

Councillor G France reported that the |Borough Council were to put up funding for independent highway reports to be commissioned due to dissatisfaction with LCC reports.

Councillor Dr M France reported that Brinscall Baths was to close for a period so that concrete work could be undertaken. The scheme would cost £600000 and be guaranteed for 20 years. Work was likely to occur next summer.
Councillor S Perry explained the access difficulties posed when the tee had fallen on Dick Lane.

Councillor S Perry asked Councillors to consider if the money provided for warm Hub’s would be utilised instead of the grants for Christmas parties or alternatively that any grant is given based on the number present.

There was a discussion on the arrangements for the Pensioners Christmas party, around 50 had attended the previous year but most had only committed the last minute. It was suggested that the party be combined with a ‘Warm Hub’ day.

It was explained that the club needed to ascertain numbers attending so that a licence could be obtained. If the party was to be combined with the ‘Warm Hub’ session this would present issues for those who help out who would also be working during the day.



	22.0116 
	Remembrance Sunday Arrangements

The arrangements for the laying of wreaths were confirmed as;

Councillor Flood-Brinscall

Councillor Howard-Withnell Fold

Councillor’s Dr M and G France- St Paul’s and Abbey Village.
The flag arrangements were confirmed.


	22.0117 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed C Howard
Seconded G France
Carried Unanimously



	22.0118 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 6.45pm on Thursday 3rd 15th December at St Joseph’s Club, followed by a meal at 8.15pm


APPENDIX A

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT November 2022

	D Hardy
	£640.00
	Lengthsmen

	D Hull
	£838.62
	Lengthsmen

	Royal British Legion
	£112.00
	Poppy Wreaths

	St Joseph’s Club
	£600.00
	Grant

	B Golding
	£700.00
	Administration/Clerking


PAGE  
6

